                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 17th NOVEMBER 2020
ON THE ONLINE MEETING PLATFORM ZOOM


Present:
Councillor Partington (Chair) 
Councillors, Allen MBE, Bland MBE, Cummerson, Thewsey, Griffiths.
Apologies: Borough Councillor Davidson, Police.
2021/145
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.
None declared
2021/146
Minutes of the Meeting held 20th Oct 2020

Resolved


Approved
2021/147
Matters Arising from the minutes.

2020/123 Fly Tipping. 2 signs have been put up by WBC. Members noted that the signs are small laminated plastic sheets and are not appropriate as a deterrent as they are difficult to see. 

2020/136 HS2 Members commented on the opportunity to comment on the consultation. Cllr. Allen advised Members that CADRAG have prepared a response that she will circulate for review. 

2020/143 Friends of Croft Playing Field. Cllr.s Allen and Cummerson reported that there may be additional funding available to purchase equipment for the Playing Field. It has been proposed that adult outdoor gym equipment be purchased, with any additional funds required to come from a fundraising drive. 


2020/124 Planning White Paper. Cllr. Partington had circulated to Members the response from Charlotte Nichols MP relating to the planning white paper. 


2020/129 Remembrance Sunday. Due to the nation being under Covid-19 lockdown, the Remembrance Sunday services were cancelled. Cllr. Partington informed Members that he and Cllr. Cummerson still attended the War Memorials within Croft Parish to lay wreaths. 
2020/148
Crofters Helping Crofters.


Cllr. Partington informed Members of festive plans aimed at children that are being organised by the group Crofters Helping Crofters. The intention of the group is that participating children will get a little gift. Cllr. Partington proposed that the Parish Council assist with this by way of a donation of £400.


Resolved.


Agreed.

2021/149
Clerk’s Report. 

Correspondence was noted.

The Clerk has contacted WBC to request that the new speed signs be recalibrated as the displays do not seem to be functioning when cars are passing through.


Police and Crime Commissioner. The Clerk has contacted the Police and Crime Commissioner to raise Members’ concerns about the lack of police presence within the village compared to Culcheth. Sergeant Stuart Gibbard has contacted the Clerk to arrange a time for a meeting to take place. Members agreed that it would be appropriate for this call to take place during the next Parish Council Meeting. 


Travellers. The Clerk reported that repeated requests from himself and the Borough Councillors for information on the Travellers have gone unanswered by Stephen Broomhead. Members suggested that Charlotte Nichols MP be contacted for assistance.


WBC Planning Applications process. The Clerk informed Members that he had been contacted by a resident who had found out by chance that a planning application had been submitted and approved for works to take place on a tree that was on his property. The application had been submitted by a neighbour and the landowner had not been notified of the application or its outcome. Members agreed that the matter should be highlighted to the Borough Councillors to request for their support for the resident.
2020/150
Police Report.


The Police Report listed 2 incidents for Croft Parish. Members noted that the police report contained information on speed checks that had taken place between the months of June – September. None of these checks were believed to have taken place within Croft. Members also noted that there was no mention of a major police incident that had occurred within the Parish that involved the deployment of the police helicopter and dog team. 
2020/151
Remembrance Sunday.

The Clerk asked Members to confirm the amount of donation that they would like to make to the British Legion/Poppy Appeal for the 3 wreaths. 


Resolved.


That the Parish Council make a donation of £100

2020/152
Playing Field


The Clerk informed Members of some upcoming works required at the Playing Field play area. The main work needed at present is the replacement of a bridge on a piece of play equipment. The bearings on a piece of equipment might also need replacing, but this will not be known until the machinery has been fully assessed. Quotes from the specialist company that undertakes inspections on the play equipment were discussed. The quote came to £4,757.04 plus VAT including replacement of the bearings and the bridge referred to above. If the bearings do not need replacing the goods will be returned to store with no cost to the Parish Council.
Members heard that the some seats in the Playing Field are in need of repair. A company submitted a quote to refurbish the seats, provide a new notice board and replace the bridge on the play equipment. The quote was £1,217 plus VAT. A quote in the sum of £1,150 was received from a metal specialist for the replacement of the wood slats with galvanised steel slats.

Resolved.


That the Parish Council accepts the quote of £4,757.04 (plus VAT) from HAGS SMP.
that the Clerk should look at the cost of replacing the benches in need of repair with new benches made of recycled materials.
2020/153
Flowers in the Village. 



Members were presented with a number of options for floral displays that could be positioned in front of the Memorial Hall. Members agreed that a 2 tier planter would be most suitable. 

Resolved


That Cllr. Thewsey present the suggestion to the Friends of Memorial Hall Committee for their consideration. 

2020/154
Bins


Members reviewed options for replacement bins for the Playing Field area. 


Resolved.


That the Clerk arrange for the removal of existing bins and order of 2 new bins.

2020/155
Financial Reports


The reports for the month of September showed an underspend of £12,834.99 with all accounts reconciled. The paid cheques and creditors list came to a total of £4,240.05.
Octobers fully reconciled financial statements showed an underspend of £12,864.83. The paid cheques and creditors list came to a total of £5,796.66. Cheques to be signed amounted to £5,710.70 plus the earlier agreed £100 for the poppy appeal.


Resolved.


Approved.


2020/156
Precept Meeting.

The Clerk informed Members that the precept for the next financial year would be set at the meeting on 15th Dec. Members were informed that items for consideration could be submitted in advance of the meeting. Members were also asked to confirm whether the precept meeting is to take part under Part 2 or during the public meeting. 

Resolved.


That the Precept Meeting should be under Part 2.


2020/157
Parkside.

The Clerk informed Members of a piece of correspondence from Peter Black about virtual meetings that were taking place in 2021 and which referred to the Parish Council being represented under ‘Rule 6’. Mr Black had agreed that it may be beneficial for Croft Parish Council to be represented at these meetings but the Parish Council did not want to be represented under Rule 6. The Parish Council wished to remain distinct from the Parkside Action Group.

Resolved.


That the Clerk contact Peter Black to request he make no representation on behalf of Croft Parish Council under Rule 6.


Planning Applications

2020/158
2020/37984 15 Gosling Road, WA3 7LN


Householder- Proposed single storey front, rear and side extension. First floor extension over existing garage and internal alterations.

Resolved.

Objected on the grounds of the application being an over-development that imposes on neighbouring property.
2020/159
2020/37468 26 Smithy Lane, WA3 7JE

Householder – Proposed single storey side and rear extension to the existing bungalow.


Resolved.


Objected on the grounds of overdevelopment within the greenbelt.

2020/160
2020/38012 10 Main Lane WA3 7EE

Section 192 Lawful Development Certificate – Proposed side and rear extensions, front porch, rear dormer to existing dwelling and associated hard standings.


Resolved.


There was no opportunity to comment on this application.

2020/161
St Helens Haydock Point Planning Committee meeting. 

The Parish Council was sent information on an upcoming meeting of the above committee, which is currently subject to public enquiry. Members were unsure as to why an invitation had been extended given the ongoing public enquiry. 


Resolved.


That the Clerk seek counsel from Peter Black on the best course of action (if required)

Members Referrals
2020/162
Demolition of The Raven Pub.


Cllr. Partington informed members that he had been sent information on a new proposal that would seek to demolish the historic Raven Inn in Culcheth
.

Resolved.


That Cllr. Partington would draft an objection and circulate to Members for consideration before submission to WBC.

2020/163
Eaves Farm

Cllr. Cummerson noted that the development at Eaves Farm appears to be developing the supply access route into a more permanent road way, the entrance to which is very close to a near by junction. 

Resolved.


That the Clerk contact planning enforcement to ensure that the previous agreement that the additional entrance only be used temporarily for supply access be upheld. 

2020/164
Wigshaw Lane Drains


Cllr. Griffiths raised that drains on Wigshaw Lane adjacent to the fisheries were either overflowing or filled with leaves. Members discussed the available options for attempting to get this recurring problem properly resolved.

Resolved.


That the Clerk contact WBC to ensure that the drain clearance that had previously been scheduled to take place in Jan 2021 would still be taking place.
2020/165
Parish Council Liaison Meeting.


Cllr. Partington gave members an overview of the Parish Council Liaison Meeting that he had recently attended. Some key points from the meeting included that:

WBC have paused works on the local plan due to changes in legislation proposed by the government. If significant changes are made to the local plan then WBC will be reconsulting on the plans.
Elections will be taking place in May, regardless of any Covid 19 restrictions that may still be in place. WBC are planning a campaign to encourage as many residents as possible to vote remotely if possible. They are also looking at the potential requirements for additional polling stations. 
Climate Emergency. Other Parish Councils noted during the liaison meeting that they are actively working towards increasing their sustainability, in light of the challenges being faced globally with climate change. 

Resolved.

That future decisions made by Croft Parish Council take into consideration the potential impact on the environment on all future decision making.

Recess.

2020/166
7.5 tonne Weight Limit on roads in Croft Parish.

A resident expressed concerns that the 7.5 tonne weight limit on routes within the Parish would significantly impact on the local farms who regularly use vehicles over that weight limit. Members informed the resident that the proposal states that the weight limit will have an ‘except for access’ condition that would allow local farm traffic to continue un-disturbed.
2020/167
Croft Pumping Tower Mast.

The Clerk informed Members that he has contacted WBC regarding the proposed erection of a signalling mast and had suggested that, rather than it being sited in the proposed location, the mast be included on the HS2 development where there is a provision for a telecommunications tower close to where the current tower is sited. The suggestion has been referred to the applicant.
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